Minutes
7 November 2016

  PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 7 November 2016 at Parish Council Office, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.

Present: Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), S Cawley, D Coleman (VC), A Gaukroger, P Gillan, Mrs S Harris (VC), P Kirby, Mrs L Mills, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs C Snow.
County Councillor C Hoare.
99.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst thanked everyone for their help with the Annual Firework Display which was very successful.
Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that were not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation. 
100.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Mrs K Brooks, Borough Councillors P Barrington-King, Mrs S Nuttall and D Reilly.
101.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately. 

Cllr S Cawley


NIL

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

NIL

Cllr A Gaukroger

NIL

Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

NIL

Cllr Mrs C Snow

NIL

102.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 3 October 2016 were a correct record.
Council NOTED that the suggestion of advertising for help with the maintenance of the War Memorial was not necessary as the area was mainly grass.

103.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders items of late business set out in any circulated supplementary agenda needed to be moved, seconded and approved, the special circumstances being that it would be unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 5 December 2016.
104.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Under vandalism, Council NOTED that nothing had been done about the overgrown hedge in Lower Green Road and asked County Cllr Hoare to make enquiries.
Council NOTED that SGN Contractors had deposited a large mound of earth in Ridgeway which was waste from Heron’s Way. Kent County Council was now involved as it was not known if permission had been obtained.

105.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Deputy Clerk reported that an email had been received from Rev’d. Douglas Robertson congratulating the Parish Council on the new area in the children’s playground, particularly the Pirate Ship. 
106.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public were invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue would either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.
There were no members of the Public present therefore the meeting was re-convened.
107.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

County Councillor Mr Hoare informed Council that his application to spend part of his Members’ fund to install kerb protectors at the junction of High Street and Lower Green Road had been turned down.

He had received a request from Seven Springs to fund improvements to the pavement from Seven Springs to Dunorlan Park and a request to support the formation of a football club for East Tunbridge Wells.

The weed spraying in Pembury had been carried out but was not very satisfactory.

108.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Chair of the Working Group presented current planning applications for RATIFICATION, CONSIDERATION and GRANTS and REFUSALS for information. 
Application Number:
16/06763/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of existing garage and construction 





of new 5-bedroom, 2-storey detached dwelling





with new driveway and creation of parking





area to serve No.33.

Location:


33 High Street, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL on the condition that there are no issues with the drainage

Application Number:
16/06699/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of detached garage, creation of 





access and erection of two x 3 bed bungalows

Location:


Rear of 94 to 98 Henwood Green Road, 





Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL but still had concerns about the drainage issues (which amongst

other considerations had been raised on the previous proposal for three

detached houses) and also still had concerns about the access

Council RATIFIED the above two responses.
Council was asked to CONSIDER the following applications:

Application Number:
16/06953/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of conservatory, two storey side





extension and remodelling of internal layout





to provide additional bedrooms, large open plan





kitchen/dining/lounge and central atrium

Location:


Swallowfield, Romford Road, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL
Council is asked to CONSIDER the following application received today:

Application Number:
16/07093/FUL

Proposal:


Single storey rear extension, conversion of existing





garage into habitable space, porch extension

Location:


28 Heskett Park, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

GRANTS

Application Number:
16/06293/FULL

Proposal:


Replace the existing timber shopfront with a 





new shopfront to match existing

Location:


Pembury Pharmacy, 5 High Street, Pembury,





Royal Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/06292/FULL

Proposal:


Single storey rear extension to enlarge





dispensary

Location:


Pembury Pharmacy, 5 High Street, Pembury,





Royal Tunbridge Wells

------------------

TWBC raised NO OBJECTION to the following:

Application Number:
16/06862/TCA

Proposal:


Hedge (Leylandii) – Reduce height by 50%

Location:


St. Anselm Church, Lower Green Road,





Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/06632/TCA

Proposal:


G1-2 young eucalyptus trees – Fell

Location:


The Manor House, 3 Lower Green Road, 





Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/06581/TCA

Proposal:


T2: Horse Chestnut tree – Reduce crown by up





to 30% and remove large obvious deadwood and





weakened branches. Remove epicormic growth





from main stem





T3: Holly Tree – Remove up to 30% of top of 





tree height





T4: Horse Chestnut tree – to raise crown to





approx 3m by removal of 3 lowest limbs. 





Removal of any epicormic growth from main 





stem





T5: Yew tree – prune and shape by up to 30%





G1: 3 Beech trees – Removal of up to 50% of





greenery from top of trees

Location:


The Coach House, 3 Lower Green Road, 





Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/06498/TCA

Proposal:


Tree in a Conservation Area Notification: Silver





Birch – Prune by 66% due to proximity to the





gate and fence. Located on grass verge on an





uphill drive near the back gate

Location:


Deacon Ridge, Hastings Road, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

-----------------------------

REFUSAL

Application Number:
16/06373/LAWPRO

Proposal:


Lawful Development Certificate (Proposed) –





Single storey extension to side of existing 





dwelling

Location:


19 Gimble Way, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

-----------------------------

Appeal Decision

Appeal Reference:

APP/M2270/W/16/3154182

Proposal:


Demolition of detached garage, creation of 





access and erection of three x 3 bedroom 





dwellings

Location:


94-98 Henwood Green Road, Pembury, Royal





Tunbridge Wells

APPEAL DISMISSED

Council NOTED the above information.

109.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

The Deputy Clerk in consultation with the Chair had taken urgent action in contracting SRD Group to provide the sound system and lighting for the firework event at a cost of £492.18.
110.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS, PRIDE IN PEMBURY AND PUBLIC RELATIONS

(a)
Working Group Meeting – The next meeting of the Working Group will be on Monday 28 November 2016.
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

(b)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques, salaries and Direct Debits paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION. 

Council RATIFIED payments of £3,159.60 paid previously

Council RATIFIED Salaries of £5,933.25 paid previously

Council AGREED payments of £5,283.00
Council RATIFIED direct debits paid of £1,285.18 paid previously

Council AGREED payments of £871.80 on the supplementary agenda

(c)
Six Month Figures – Council was given a copy of six months’ figures against the budget but deferred analysis to the meeting of the Audit, Finance and Personnel WG to be held on Wednesday 16 November 2016.
(d)
Bank Reconciliation – Council NOTED the bank reconciliation to the end September 2016. (Appendix 1). 
(d)i
Finance Conference Report – Cllr Mrs Harris gave a presentation of the finance conference she had recently attended but would give a fuller presentation at the meeting of the Audit, Finance and Personnel WG on 16 November 2016.
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)

(e)
Working Group meeting held on Monday 24 October 2016 – the Chair of the WG gave the following report of the meeting:

Present:
Cllrs S Cawley (C), Mrs J Crowhurst, A Gaukroger, P Kirby,

Mrs S Sharp and Mrs C Snow (VC)
1.
Memorial Wall – Bricks. Consider the way forward in view of the severe delay.

The contract for the building of the Memorial Wall had been given to Glen Lester earlier in the summer but no progress had been made and despite repeated requests for further brick samples, nothing had been heard from him. The WG suggested that Council didn’t pursue this and suggested that the company which was working on the War Memorial (Verdant View) should be asked to quote. Cllr Cawley was happy to speak to him.

Council AGREED that, due to the time lapse with Glen Lester, the contract be cancelled and Verdant View be asked to asked to quote.
2.
Letter from Dawn Hodgson

Members NOTED that Dawn Hodgson had written to confirm that she accepted Council’s proposals for the roadway leading from Henwood Green Road to the opening of the field.

Council NOTED this response.

3.
Allotments – Members had seen a letter from a tenant (Mr N Brown). To be part of a general discussion about the state of the allotment site.

Various suggestions were put forward about the security on the allotment site. Digital padlocks, padlocks with keys, dummy cameras on the depot with signage and also a motion camera light were all put forward as ideas to improve safety and security following several break-ins earlier in the summer.

A major redevelopment scheme was also discussed as a long term solution to the general poor state of the site. This would entail getting rid of all the plots and re-doing the whole site with far fewer and smaller allotments with much wider pathways in between for ease of maintenance, an improved water system and also better security gates/fencing. Members suggested that a consultation was carried out with tenants stating that the Parish Council was aware of a major problem and this was an outline plan and what were their views? Serious allotment tenants would be likely to return when the project was completed and those who didn’t maintain their plots probably wouldn’t. If Council agreed to this, it was hoped that consultation letters could be sent out just after Christmas and letters giving notice could go out with the rent demand for 2017 in March. There would be a considerable cost to this and this would form part of a wish list for the 2017/2018 budget.

A reply would be sent to Mr Brown explaining some of the above if agreed by Council.

Council AGREED that no dates should be set at this point but that a consultation meeting be held with the Allotment Holders in January to ascertain their views. 
4.
Progress at the War Memorial

Members agreed that work was progressing very well at the War Memorial and that the whole site was greatly enhanced. Cllr Mrs Snow asked if a small number of bedding plants could be put either side at the front.

Council AGREED that bedding plants would only be planted in the grass area where crosses are placed at Remembrance time.
5.
Bulb Planting at Woodsgate

Cllr Mrs Crowhurst was keen for some more bulbs to be planted at Woodsgate. Cllr Mrs Snow suggested that Notcutts may be willing to help with this as their Community Policy had changed and they were more likely to assist with a small project of this kind. The Deputy Clerk was asked to write a letter which Cllr Mrs Snow would hand deliver to Notcutts.

The cubs had offered to plant bulbs and Cllr Mrs Snow offered to ask Notcutts if they would provide them free of charge. If they were unable to supply them then the Council would fund the purchase.
6.
Wish-list for budget 2017/2018

Various items at the allotment site as listed above (3) but if Council agreed to the redevelopment plan, these would have to be reconsidered. Cllr Cawley asked for another bin to be installed at the far end of the burial ground by the new section. 

Also, an extra member of ground staff to work mainly on the allotment site in the spring/summer of 2017 on a temporary basis. The WG would suggest 20 hours a week for 4-5 months.

Council AGREED that only a new bin for the Burial Ground would be proposed for the budget.
7.
The lady, who requested that her and her husband’s ashes (at some future date) be interred with their stillborn baby in the designated Children’s section had previously been told that they were permitted to do so on the condition that no other family members’ ashes were to be interred in this section and that there must not be a headstone erected {Minute 95 (e) 4 (3 October 16)}, has now asked whether the current headstone in memory of her stillborn baby could be replaced with one stating her and her husband’s names as well as the stillborn.
The WG felt that this was a reasonable request and recommend that the family is told that the current headstone could be replaced with a small headstone with their names and the name of their stillborn baby and that it must be in keeping with others in the Children’s section.

Council AGREED this request.
(f)
Consultation on Landscape – A copy letter from Michael Coggles, Chairman, SE Representative the National Disability Cuts Watch Team was given to members. 

Council AGREED that a reply be sent to Mr Coggles informing him that although the Parish Council fully supported the rights of disabled persons, it was up to landowners and Kent County Council to ensure the law was being upheld.
PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

(g)
Working Group meeting held on Thursday 13 October 2016 at the Parish Council

meeting room. Please see report below:
Report of the Planning and Highways WG meeting held on Thursday 13 October 2016 at the Parish Office.

Present:
Cllrs A Gaukroger (C), Mrs J Crowhurst, Mrs K Brooks, Mrs L Mills (VC)
Deputy Clerk
Apologies received from Cllr P Gillan

1.
Material Planning Considerations

2.
Non-Material Planning Considerations

The Chairman handed out a printout on material and non-material planning considerations which the WG found to be very interesting and helpful. It would be a useful tool when considering future planning applications.

3.
Application Number:
16/06763/FULL



Proposal:


Demolition of existing garage and construction






of new 5-bedroom, 2-storey detached dwelling






with new driveway and creation of parking






area to serve No.33



Location:

33 High Street, Pembury, Tunbridge Wells

The WG were shown paper plans and discussed various issues. The outcome was a NEUTRAL
response subject to there being no issues with drainage.

Council’s RATIFICATION is sought

Application Number:

16/06699/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of detached garage, creation of






access and erection of two x 3 bed bungalows

Location:


Rear of 94 – 98 Henwood Green Road, Pembury,






Tunbridge Wells

The WG studied paper plans for the above; A NEUTRAL response was to be returned to
TWBC BUT members still had concerns about the drainage issues (which had been 
raised on the previous proposal for three detached houses) and also the access problems.

5.
Working Group Procedures

Cllr Gaukroger discussed how members wanted to conduct future meetings. Members were 
happy to have ad-hoc meetings and most could be available during the daytime if that 
was more appropriate. Meetings were mainly to discuss the more controversial 
applications if deadlines were before the next PC meeting. Members were happy to look 
at the more straightforward applications online and to liaise with the Planning Chairman 
with their comments (again, if the deadline was before the next PC meeting). Cllr Gaukroger 
was to co-ordinate a response based on the majority opinion and to send this to the Deputy 
Clerk to return to TWBC.

The question of ‘calling in’ was raised and Cllr Mrs Crowhurst explained that if an 
application was controversial and members wanted it to go before the Committee rather 
than be assigned to a case officer, one of the Borough Councillors could be asked to ‘call it in’. 
The application would then be heard before the whole Committee which was the time that 
anyone could register to speak. Cllr Gaukroger was generally willing to attend and speak on 
behalf of the PC at these meetings but asked Cllrs Mrs Brooks and Mills if they would be 
happy to attend in his absence. In principle they were both happy to do so providing they 
had clear instructions from the PC. Cllr Mrs Mills hoped to attend a meeting to see 
how these meetings were conducted.  

6.
Highway Matters

The majority of highways matters were dealt with online through the office e.g. fault reporting. 

Cllr Mrs Crowhurst spoke briefly about the Joint Transportation Board which was a 
joint working group of KCC and TWBC councillors/officers who worked together on
 highways and transportation issues of a much wider nature.  

Council NOTED this report and AGREED that ad hoc meetings be held as and when necessary.

111.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS

(a)
Village Hall Management Committee Meeting held on 12 October 2016 
Council NOTED the report of this meeting and thanked Cllrs Cawley and Mrs Harris for agreeing to look at the loop system with the Chair of the VHMC.
(b)
Tunbridge Wells Area Committee Meeting held on 20 September 2016 

Council NOTED the report of this meeting. 
(c)
Parish Chairmen’s Meeting held on 13 September 2016   
Council NOTED this report.

112.
OTHER MATTERS
(a)
TWBC disposal of non-performing Land Assets. – Land at Hastings Road has been identified by TWBC as a non-performing asset and the Parish Council has been asked if it intended to provide an alternative use for the land in question. 
Council AGREED it did not wish to provide an alternative use for the land.

(b)
Mayor’s Toy Appeal – The Mayor’s Toy appeal will take place between Saturday 12 November and Thursday 15 December 2016. 
Council NOTED this appeal.

(c)
Kent Men of the Trees 
Council NOTED the report.
(d)
Mayor’s Charity Quiz – This is to be held on Saturday 21 January 2017 with teams of 8 costing £12.50 each to include a ploughman’s supper.
Council AGREED that information be given on the agenda for 5 December 2016.
11/11

